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MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 28, 2016 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer
MEMBERS EXCUSED
None
OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director, Information Technology




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources and Safety




Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, STAR Division




Desmond Gordon, Operator, Albany Division



Thomas M. Marois, Manager of Graphics Services

Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Tracey Brooks, Featherstonhaugh, Wiley & Clyne

Carl Commons, Innovations in Transportation
Edward Brandis, Clever Devices

Edward Rich, CDCAT



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:05 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mr. Stackrow advised that he was tabling his presentation on Maintenance Management for a later date.

· Mr. Young requested to add an item under For the Good of the Order.

Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF JULY 27, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Lussier
Carried Unanimously
RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 30-year service award to Michael Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration, and a 20-year service award to Desmond Gordon, an operator in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
· Mr. Basile recognized Thomas Marois, who is retiring after 34 years at the Authority.  Mr. Marois has taken many photos at Board meetings, and at many other events over the years, and Mr. Basile acknowledged that today, he has taken his “final photo”.  The members offered their congratulations.  Mr. Marois is being replaced by Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report From David M. Stackrow, Acting Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, September 21, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority’s current CAD/AVL communication system has reached the end of its useful life.  System coverage, reliability and parts availability have become problematic to maintain reliable coverage throughout the service area.  The purpose of this project is to implement a new Intelligent Transportation Management System (ITMS) that enhances the Authority’s ability to plan, dispatch and monitor service, as well as provide robust information to customers.

· A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued specifying the design, assembly, testing and installation of a state-of-the-art ITMS. The RFP listed requirements with the goal of developing a system that will improve service and operations, as well as enhance the customer experience with the Authority.

· Six proposals were received.  Staff reviewed the proposals and invited four of the firms for in-depth interviews and received further clarification through a Q&A process. Three of the proposers were asked to provide Best and Final Offers. 

· The Committee recommends awarding a two-year contract, with three optional one-year renewals to Innovations in Transportation, Inc. of Chesapeake, Virginia for an Intelligent Transportation Management System for a total cost not to exceed $35,142,536, including select options and contingency.

· Mr. Young noted that this contract is a continuation of the previous contract that was approved by the Board back in December, which was the radio purchase from Motorola Solutions, Inc.
· Mr. Young also noted that management spent a great deal of time and effort reviewing all the different specifications and that they made every effort to solicit for the best price possible to procure a system that best met the Authority’s needs.
· Mr. Bixby noted that in the supporting memo (on Page 21) in the agenda, it does specifically show that the base system will be paid for with the TIGER VI grant funds and the options will be paid for by the operating and capital funds; however, on the Action Item page (Page 16), under Financial Summary and Source of Funds, it states that the total cost is not to exceed 35,142,536 and that this is funded through the TIGER VI Federal Grant program.  Mr. Stackrow agreed that the wording in the Action Item page should be clarified to reflect that only the base system ($13,175,038.87) is being funded through the TIGER VI grant, not the entire $35million dollar contract value.
· Mr. Schaeffer referred to Page 17, last paragraph, third bullet.  He stated that there are two issues that, as a regular rider, are of particular relevance.  The first is transfer connections – because the buses do not run as frequently as they do with a denser system, missing a connection is very inconvenient to a rider, so when a bus approaching with a passenger that wants to make a transfer sees the bus at the stop that the passenger wants to connect to, having an efficient and effective way to communicate from the approaching bus to the waiting bus is very important. 
· The next issue Mr. Schaeffer wanted to address was next stop information.  He stated that inside the bus, there is an LED sign that rotates four pieces of information.  Of those four pieces, the next stop is the most important to the passengers, so he recommended making the next stop piece the default.  In addition, the sign at the back of the bus either displays the bus number or the word stop.  He recommended that the word stop should only be displayed when passengers are decelerating because there are many other indicators on the back of the bus to let vehicles know it is slowing down.  He said the bus number is significantly more important to be displayed as the default.
RESOLUTION NO. 39 - 2016 

Awarding a Contract for an Intelligent Transportation Management System (ITMS)

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· There were no items scheduled.

Investment Committee Items

· The Investment Committee met on September 22, which was the day following the Performance Oversight Committee.  Mr. Collins prepared a report that was distributed to the members. 

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance reserves and found them to be adequate at this time.  

· Mr. Young asked when Sarah Matrose, the internal auditor would be returning to work.  Mr. Basile advised that she will be back within the next four weeks.
· At the request of the Committee, Fred Gilliam, the Director of Transportation, gave a STAR operations update. He focused on the goals of continually improving the customer experience and improving efficiency metrics.  Activities included having Trapeze perform a “check-up” of the STAR system and procedures and providing additional training. Staff will continue to focus on increasing the rate of subscription service, riders per trip, and effectively managing purchased transportation providers.
· Ms. Figueroa stated that she was pleased that there is a new focus on the STAR program.  Her only concern about increasing the number of riders per trip was that she has received feedback from customers that sometimes, the trips are taking very long to get them to their destination.  Mr. Gilliam advised that this is still a work in progress, and when a “check-up” in Trapeze was performed, it was discovered that one of the perimeters, the dwell time, was not set (this has now been corrected).  In addition, employees are still being trained on scheduling trips, and it is the skill set of the schedulers that will make a difference.    

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage tax receipts are ahead of budget by 69% for the month and 13% for the year. Wages were over budget by 4% for the month due to summer vacations, and workers’ compensation was over budget by 46% due to two special loss of use awards. Purchased transportation was down 7%, and liability-claims were down 24%.  The spare parts line item is expected to be increased in next year’s budget.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  Overall, measurements this month were positive. Total ridership was down 2% for the month. There were zero PMI’s not on time, and missed trips were at 87 this month (this was discussed).  Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 10,370.  Scheduled work was at 81%. There were 10 preventable and 38 non-preventable accidents, and 97% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 

· The Committee received an update on a pending litigation.  There was no action taken during the executive session.  

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Tuesday, October 18, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  The meeting is slightly out of sequence due to the NYPTA Conference on October 19, which many of the members will be attending.
GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Governance Committee met on Thursday, September 22 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.    

· Jay Bove from Jackson Lewis provided an update on lobbying activities.  He talked about what has transpired in state government over the last 3-4 months.  He advised that the upcoming elections will be instrumental in determining infrastructure funding sources for the Authority.  He talked about various state seats that are in play and the possibility of the majority in the senate changing.   

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, October 20, 2016 at 11:30 am at


110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE 
Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair
· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, September 22, 2016 at 
12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.    

· Ross Farrell presented the quarterly update on Major Projects and Activities.  The report included milestones for the River Corridor and Washington/Western Bus Rapid Transit lines.  The complete report was in the members’ packets.

· Carm provided an overview of the Authority’s mobility management efforts for taxi oversight and Bike Share.  

· Governor Cuomo signed a bill into law to allow the Authority to oversee local taxi providers and the service they offer.  The legislation will allow municipalities to enter into agreements with the Authority regarding registration and licensing of taxi services. 

· This will require the municipalities to adopt a common ordinance that will be developed by the Authority.  The ordinance establishes rules and regulations for taxi providers to adhere to and give customers clear expectations in the areas of service, customer care and follow-up procedures.

· Lauren Bailey is coordinating the taxi work and related activities such as Bike Share.  Ms. Bailey is working on the development of a common ordinance and the establishment of customer service standards and support systems.

· The plan is to have the common ordinances adopted by the major municipalities by late spring of next year.  A web page and links to the customer service center will be put into place shortly. 

· Bike Share is a regional program that will have capacity for up to 300 bikes, docking stations and payment kiosks. 

· The RFP process is underway, and staff is reviewing proposals from companies that can provide bicycles, conduct operations and maintenance and help to integrate the program with the Authority’s Navigator.

· The Bike Share operations are planned to begin next summer.
· Mr. Young recommended that any of the members that were unable to review Ross Farrell’s Major Projects and Activities report should try to take a look at it.  He advised that there is an extensive amount of detail in the report that really affects the future of the organization.
· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, October 20 at 12:00 noon
at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for September 2016 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for August 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  
· Mr. Basile advised that Andrew Kennedy has been selected as the new President & CEO of the Center for Economic Growth.

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Mr. Young advised that there was an article in the newspapers this morning regarding the indictment of individuals involved in theft from non-profit companies.  He advised that there was about a half billion dollars of debt in those companies.  He pointed out that years ago, there was a great endeavor on the part of the state to review funding that was approved by individual entities within the state, but now there appears to be a half billion dollars of debt that the Comptroller was not aware of.    

·  Mr. Young also followed up on his request to initiate correspondence with the Comptroller’s office regarding their public authorities report, which included an acceptable review of the Authority’s balance sheet.  He said this might be a good opportunity to communicate with the Comptrollers’ office to try to get a comment from them about GASB45 and the impact of the unfunded liability that is reported on the Authority’s balance sheet.
· After some discussion among the members, it was the consensus that the Authority already has its own internal auditors and external auditors, and the steps and procedures the Authority takes are exactly the way they are supposed to be done.

· Mr. Stackrow attended the annual APTA Conference in Los Angeles in early September.  He advised that he had task force meetings all day on Friday.  He attended an APTA board meeting for most of the afternoon on Saturday.  He attended several committee meetings and chaired the transit board member committee meeting, and on Monday and Tuesday, he attended the sessions for the actual conference. He said that he thought it was a good conference, and he thanked several CDTA members that attended.

· Mr. Stackrow also advised that this past Monday, he was in Louisville, Kentucky with former Executive Directors Raymond Melleady and Steven Bland.  Mr. Stackrow and Mr. Bland gave a two-hour presentation to a group of young, upcoming maintenance professionals.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· Labor Relations Update

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Young
Carried Unanimously

· Motions were made to come out of executive session, which motions carried.  No action was taken during the executive session.

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

October 26, 2016

November 30, 2016 (Hold for Retreat)

December 14, 2016

ADJOURNMENT – 01:10 PM

Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  September 28, 2016
